

# LOGOS

A Newsletter for TSUD Faculty and Staff

January 1993

Vol. X, No.4
Tony Whetstone,
Editor

#### SELF HELP COMMITTEE ALLOCATES FUNDS

The Self Help Committee partially completed its task of allocating funds to support the many requests that were made. There were requests from every college, school, and division. The guiding principle was to allocate the funds in a manner that assisted TSUD to accomplish its goals and objectives.

The allocations are:

ITEM	AMOUNT	AREA
Campus Benches	1,200.00	Student Activities
Norton Antivirus Software	600.00	School of Business
Upgrade Computer Lab, Malone 209	1,600.00	School of Business
One 386 Computer	1,235.00	<b>School of Business</b>
Computer Software for education students	1,000.00	School of Education
Literary Selections and Math Manipulatives	650.00	School of Education
Materials for Lab Science courses	1,200.00	Arts & Sciences
Music Compact Discs	100.00	Arts & Sciences
Pull-Down Screen	337.00	<b>Continuing Education</b>
Two 386 Computers	2,470.00	Fort Rucker
Student Scholarships	3,000.00	Student Affairs
ProQuest Periodical Index on CD-ROM	7,000.00	Library
8200 Scantron	6,530.40	University
One 486 Computer	2,528.00	University
Laser Printer	895.00	University
Skirting and Tablecloths	363.10	University
Shipping, Handling & Price Increases	1,000.00	University
ORIGINAL AMOUNT TO ALLOCATE		33,955.51
AMOUNT ALLOCATED TO DATE		31,708.50
REMAINDER TO ALLOCATE		2,247.01

The Committee members are Dr. Betty J. Kennedy, Dr. William Borders, Mr. Mo Erkins, Dr. Patricia Fritchie, Dr. Sandra Lee Jones, Ms. Diana Parker, Ms. Julia Smith, Mr. Danny Wall, and Mr. Tony Whetstone.

#### SUMMER NIGHTS IN EUROPE LONDON, PARIS, AND ROME TRIP PLANNED

Dr. Betty Kennedy and Dr. Charlotte Kirkland are planning a trip to points of interest in London, Paris, and Rome, August 17-27, 1993. An organizational meeting will be held on the Troy State University at Dothan campus, 101 Malone Hall, January 12, 1993, 6:30 p.m. Interested participants should plan to attend this meeting to receive applications and more details. Call extension 215 for Dr. Kirkland or 360 for Dr. Kennedy to get more information or to request an application and an itinerary.

## TSUD JOINS INFOMASTER

INFOMASTER of Dothan, your community telephone information source, can provide the information you need, when you want it, 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. Currently online, TSUD has access to five boxes for information concerning the University. TSUD's information is listed in the categories of General Information, Fort Rucker, Special Programs, Continuing Education, and Special Events.

If you have information you wish to have placed on INFOMASTER, contact Tony Whetstone at extension 217. A current INFOMASTER directory will be distributed to all faculty and staff and will appear in the Thursday, January 14 issue of THE DOTHAN EAGLE and the Wednesday, January 13 issue of THE DOTHAN PROGRESS.

## STUDENTS COMPLETE COMPUTER PROGRAM

The TSUD Continuing Education program is meeting the needs of business professionals wishing to enhance their computer skills by offering the Microcomputer Certificate Program (MCP). To earn the certificate, students must complete 100 hours of computer instruction including six required core courses.

The first students to complete the certificate program are Kathy Simmons, Chipley; Sara Hayes, Daleville; and Edith Majors, Dothan.

Ms. Simmons is beginning a new job in January and said that the instructors for the courses were very patient and helpful. Ms. Hayes works at Twitchell Corporation as a system analyst for the mainframe. "We will be interfacing our PC's with the mainframe, and this certificate program has given me the chance to learn about PC's and become more comfortable with their operations," commented Hayes. Ms. Majors is self-employed and finds the Word-Perfect and Lotus courses very helpful in her free-lancing operations.

Each student completing the MCP will be recognized at TSUD's Honors Convocation in the spring.

## NEW DECALS FOR FACULTY AND STAFF

New parking decals have been issued to faculty and staff. These are to be displayed on the front mirror of the vehicle when parking in restricted areas. It is requested that old faculty/staff decals be removed from the vehicle.

in bone street on tNROMassicia

#### **NEW FACES AT TSUD**

MS. KAREN McGAHEE is the new departmental secretary for the School of Education. Prior to coming to TSUD, she was a substitute teacher for Henry County Schools. Ms. McGahee resides in Abbeville and enjoys reading in her spare time.

DR. N. FAYE CULVER joins the faculty of the School of Education in the area of counseling and psychology. A 1976 graduate of Abbeville High School, Dr. Culver received her Ph.D. in counseling and student personnel services from the University of Georgia. While at UGA, she was affiliated with Kappa Delta Pi Honor Society in Education. Prior to coming to TSUD, Dr. Culver taught in the Houston County School System at Houston County High School and later at Wicksburg High School. She also has teaching experience in Florida and Georgia.

DR. ANNE LORANCE joins the School of Education faculty in elementary education. She holds an Ed.D. from Memphis State University, where she served as an adjunct faculty member and research associate. Dr. Lorance has held the position of principal at Woodruff Primary School in Little Rock, Arkansas, and has been invited by the Arkansas Society to attend President-elect Clinton's inaugural activities. She enjoys sailing, swimming, and fishing in her spare time.

DR. RANDALL WEISS joins the faculty of the College of Arts and Sciences in the Department of Mathematics and Science. Dr. Weiss holds a Ph.D. from the University of Illinois at Chicago. Prior to coming to TSUD, he was a mathematics professor at Blackburn College in Carlinville, Illinois. He and his wife, Rusalyn Andrews, an adjunct speech instructor at TSUD, have two children: Will, 2; and Sarah, 1. Dr. Weiss enjoys racquet sports and reading.

#### **NEWS FROM TSU-TROY**

## TSU NAMES DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT

Mr. George T. Hargrove, Jr., has been named Director of Development at Troy State University, according to Dr. Jack Hawkins, Jr., Chancellor. In making the announcement Dr. Hawkins stated, "Mr. Hargrove brings a great deal of leadership and managerial skills to a most important position within the University's Division of Institutional Advancement."

Mr. Hargrove enlisted in the U.S. Navy in 1966. He received a B.S. in history from Troy State University in 1975 while serving as a recruiter on campus. He graduated from the Air Command and Staff College at Maxwell AFB and subsequently received the master of public administration from Auburn University in Montgomery in 1991. He is retiring from naval service with the rank of Commander.

"Mr. Hargrove has a consistent track record of success in recruitment, administration and resource management," Dr. Hawkins added. "We are most fortunate to be able to attract his skills and entrepreneurial spirit to our university at a time when new and improved methods of attracting public support to education are a must."

#### FACULTY MEMBER OF THE MONTH

Dr. James A. Windle, Jr.

Dr. James
A. Windle,
Jr., assistant
professor of
counseling
and psychology at Troy
State Univer-



sity at Dothan, has been recognized

as the "Faculty Member of the Month" for the School of Education.

Dr. Windle received his bachelor's degree from the University of North Alabama and his master's degree from Mississippi State University. In 1976, he received his Ed.D. from Mississippi State University.

Prior to coming to TSUD in 1991, Dr. Windle was the Program Administrator for the Adult Psychiatric Unit at Charter Woods Hospital in Dothan and served thirteen years as the Assistant Director of the North Central Alabama Mental Health Center in Decatur, AL.

He is a member of the Southeastern Association for Counselor Education and Supervision, Alabama Association for Counseling and Development, Alabama Association for Counselor Education and Supervision, and Alabama School Counselor Association. Dr. Windle is a licensed professional counselor through the Alabama Board of Examiners in Counseling.

Dr. Windle resides in Eufaula with his wife, Cilla. They have three children: Alice, Sally, and Andrew. In his spare time, he enjoys studying genealogy and performing general handiwork.

Dr. Mary Eve Shoaf

Dr. Mary Eve Shoaf, associate professor of music and art at Troy State University at Dothan, has been recog-



nized as the "Faculty Member of the Month" for the College of Arts and Sciences.

Dr. Shoaf received her bachelor's degree from St. Benedict College in Ferdinand, Indiana, and her master's degree in music education from the University of Notre Dame in South Bend, Indiana. In 1983, she received her Ph.D. in Comparative Arts from Ohio University in Athens, Ohio.

Prior to coming to TSUD in 1985, Dr. Shoaf taught music and art at the University of Evansville and taught at Memorial High School in Evansville, Indiana, where she was chairperson of the art department.

She is a member of Music Educators National Conference (MENC), American Choral Directors Association, National Catholic Music Education Association, and is an honorary faculty and active member for the American College of Musicians. She is a member of several area organizations including: Houston Arts and Humanities Council, where she is currently serving as president; Wiregrass Museum of Art; and the Alabama Symphony Guild in Dothan.

Dr. Shoaf has performed on piano for several occassions at TSUD and for other community functions. She teaches piano lessons for adults through the TSUD Continuing Education program and Drescher Baldwin Family Music Center in Dothan.

In her spare time she enjoys playing the piano, drawing, and stamp and coin collecting. She also enjoys swimming and playing tennis.

Dr. William S. Borders, Jr.

Dr. William
S. Borders, Jr.,
a s s o c i a t e
professor and
assistant dean of
the School of
Business at Troy
State University



at Dothan, has been recognized as the "Faculty Member of the Month" for the School of Business.

Dr. Borders received his bachelor's degree from Florida State University. He holds a master's degree in social science from Pacific Lutheran University in Tacoma, Washington, and a second master's degree in hospital administration from Baylor University in Waco, Texas. He holds a Ph.D. in opera-

tions management from the University of Washington, Seattle.

Prior to coming to TSUD in March 1989, Dr. Borders taught operations management in the graduate program at Georgetown University, Washington, D.C.

He is a member of the Decision Sciences Institute. Institute of Management Science, American Production and Inventory Coatrol Society, American Society for Quality Control, and Production and Operations Management Society. Dr. Borders has numerous publications and presentations to his credit, his latest publication being "Analysis of Alternative Scheduling Policies for Hospital Nurses" in the Spring 1992 issue of Productions and Operations Management. His most recent presentation was "Teaching Quality Management Courses in the University" at the National Meeting of the Production and Operations Management Society in Orlando, Florida.

Dr. Borders resides in Enterprise with his wife, Charlene, who teaches in the Fort Rucker School System. They have two daughters: Andrea Lynn, a senior at Florida State University; and Kerry Lea, a senior at Enterprise High School.

## ACTIVITIES OF THE PRESIDENT

- Attended Legislative Budget Hearings in Montgomery on December 1
- Participated in SGA Chrisamas Tree Lighting on December 3
- Participated in TSUD Fall Quarter Commencement activities on December 4
- Attended ACHE meeting in Montgomery on December
- Participated in meeting with TSUD and Federal Correctional Institution officials at the Marianna facility on December 8
- Participated in Leadership Dothan Issues Forum on December 10

#### PEOPLE IN THE NEWS

DR. LARRY BROWN attended Wiregrass Consortium for Science & Technology Board meeting in Ozark on December 17 and attended Wiregrass Consortium for Science & Technology planning meeting in Dothan on January 4.

DR. DEBBIE GOODMAN attended training session on the electronic classroom at TSU on December 1; attended TSUD Christmas Tree Lighting and band concert on December 3; met with prison officials at FCI-Marianna to tour facilities and discuss pending contract for services on December 8: submitted materials to Florida State Board of Independent Colleges and Universities requesting approval to operate in the state of Florida on December 12; attended appreciation dinner for volunteers of the Wiregrass United Way campaign at the Fort Rucker Lake Lodge on December 14; attended Dothan **Vocational Center Study Committee** meeting on December 15; and met with Sandy Knight in Tallahassee regarding TSUD license proposal on December 16.

DR. JAN GUNNELS attended the National Association for the Education of Young Children meeting in New Orleans on November 11-14; was asked to serve on Dothan 2000 Committee; graduated from Auburn University on December 16; and provided inservice sessions on integrated, thematic teaching for the faculty/staff at the Auburn Early Education Center for the Auburn City Schools.

DR. CHARLOTTE KIRKLAND attended Dothan 2000 meeting; participated in Christmas Tree Lighting; attended TSUD Community Band Christmas Concert at the Dothan Opera House; participated in TSUD Commencement activities; coordinated and hosted SSS "College Success Conference"; visited Special

Services department at AUM; and attended Dothan Kiwanis Club meeting.

MR. ED KIRKLAND attended Dothan Area Chamber of Commerce Small Business Committee Luncheon meeting on December 2; chaired Paralegal Studies Certificate Program Advisory Council meeting on December 8; attended luncheon meeting of the Alabama Aviation & Technical College on December 14; and held business sessions at the Ozark Chamber of Commerce on December 17.

MS. LAURETTE LONG and Dr. Robert Long attended the TSUD Christmas Tree Lighting and participated in the Gamma Beta Phi drive for the House of Ruth and the Kappa Delta Pi drive for the Salvation Army. Ms. Long attended the reception for Student Support Services participants on December 8.

DR. ROBERT LONG, native of North Little Rock, Arkansas, was interviewed on December 29 by the Arkansas Democrat-Gazette, Arkansas's largest daily newspaper, concerning the future prospects of the U.S. economy, especially the effects upon Arkansas, as well as the impact of a Southern President upon the South.

DR. FRANK LOVRICH attended the Christmas Tree Lighting on December 3; participated in commencement on December 4; attended ACHE meeting in Montgomery on December 7; attended meeting at Florida Correctional Institution on December 8; attended BIE meeting at the Dothan Vocational Center on December 15; and attended TSUD/Wallace College Merger Subcommittee meeting at Michelin on December 17.

DR. CYNTHIA LUMPKIN'S paper entitled "Teachers' and Principals' Perceptions of Acceptance and Implementation Concerning Characteristics of a Social Studies

Curriculum" was accepted for publication in the Spring 1993 issue of Journal of Research in Education. She attended the Southeastern Regional Conference of the International Reading Association in New Orleans on December 6-8.

DR. ROBERT MOORE, JR., attended a Human Resource Management Seminar in Atlanta, GA, sponsored by International Personnel Managers Association and Ernst and Young on December 3-4.

MS. DIANE MURPHY met with TEP Committee on November 19; trained cooperating teachers on November 23; attended Interactive Classroom Seminar at TSU-Troy on December 1; trained Dothan City Schools cooperating teachers on December 9; visited the University of Alabama Special Education Department on December 7; and met with doctoral committee and received approval of chapters 1-3 of her dissertation on December 8.

DR. SARAH PATRICK played with the TSUD Community Band for three Christmas concerts on December 3, 7, and 10, and performed with the orchestra for the Christmas program at First Baptist Church, Dothan.

DR. JACK SUBLETTE attended demonstration and workshop on the interactive/electronic classroom at TSU on December 1; met with TSUD and Wallace officials to plan February ACHE meeting in Dothan on December 2; attended Annual Christmas Tree Lighting at TSUD on December 3; participated in commencement on December 4; attended Executive Board meeting of Wiregrass Leadership, Inc. on December 5; and visited federal prison facilities in Marianna, Florida, on December 6.

MS. ANN WELLS attended concerts of the TSUD Community Band on November 30 at Northside Mall and on December 10 at the benefit

concert for the Dothan Opera House; assisted with commencement activities on December 4; attended the Paralegal Studies Certificate Program Advisory Council meeting on December 8; met, along with Bob Willis, with Mary Lee Carter in a planning session for the Houston County Group of the Wiregrass Leadership Institute on December 10; attended Houston County Health Council meeting on December 15; and served as facilitator for the Houston County Group of Wiregrass Leadership Institute.

MR. TONY WHETSTONE conducted the TSUD Community Band at the TSUD Christmas Tree Lighting on December 3, at Wiregrass Commons Mall on December 7, and at the "Friends of the Opera House" Benefit Concert at the Dothan Opera House on December 10; performed on bassoon in the Christmas production at First Baptist Church-Dothan on December 13; and attended Wiregrass Leadership Institute meeting on December 15.

MS. PAMELA WILLIAMSON participated on "Teacher of the Year" Committee for Ozark on December 1; attended SEACAP meeting and luncheon at TSU-Troy on December 3; attended TSUD Christmas Tree Lighting on December 3; and visited Center for Rehabilitation Services at AUM on December 14.

MR. BOB WILLIS attended meeting for the Fall Commencement activities on December 1; attended SEACAP meeting concerning peer counseling at TSU-Troy on December 3: attended TSUD Christmas Tree Lighting on December 3: participated in the College Success Conference, sponsored by Student Support Services, where he conducted a presentation on goal setting for college students on December 8; attended Wiregrass United Way Campaign follow-up meeting on December 9; visited the Office of Special Services at AUM to discuss their program for disabled students on December 14; and assisted in conducting a strategic planning session with the Wiregrass Leadership Institute group from Houston County on December 15.

### **NEWS FROM...**

#### **COURTESY COMMITTEE**

- \* Sent get well cards to: Mrs. Debbie Overstreet, Dr. Pat Garlikov's sister; Kurt Fell, Dr. Elizabeth Fell's son; Mrs. Kathleen Smith, Julia Smith's mother; Harold Merritt, Segrid Purvis' father; and Lucy Moore, Dr. Robert Moore's wife
- Sent get well card and plant to Michael Higgins

\* Sent sympathy cards to: Dr. Elizabeth Fell, whose brother died; Dr. Gary Buchanan on the death of his grandmother; Mr. and Mrs. Crawford Buchanan on the death of Mrs. Buchanan's mother; and Ken Fleming (Fall Quarter Commencement student marshall) whose father died.

#### SCHOOL OF EDUCATION

TEP Orientation January 19, 1993 2:00 - 4:30 p.m.

\* TEP Application Deadline for Winter Quarter 1993 is February 16, 1993

## BIRTHDAYS FOR JANUARY

- 12 Karen MaGahee
- 13 Sonja Woodham
- 14 Jo Grimslev
- 18 Paul Stark
- 20 Jan Gunnels
- 21 Dorinda Van Loo
- 23 Ed Kirkland
- 25 Alexis Perez
- 25 Patricia Garlikov
- 30 Kim Judy
- 30 Patti Pučiloski
- 31 Burton Wright

#### **UNIVERSITY LIBRARY**

The Instructional Support Center will be open the following hours:

7:45 a.m. - 8:00 p.m.

Monday - Thursday

8:00 a.m. - 12:00 Noon

**Friday** 

9:00 a.m. - 5:00 p.m.

Saturday

The Library will be open:

8:00 a.m. - 9:00 p.m.

Monday - Thursday

8:00 a.m. - 12:00 Noon

Friday

9:00 a.m. - 5:00 p.m.

Saturday

1:00 p.m. - 5:00 p.m.

Sunday

The ISC's additional Saturday hours and the Library's additional Sunday hours are part of the Library's and ISC's efforts to better serve students and faculty.



Troy State University at Dothan is an equal opportunity institution and as such does not discriminate on the basis of sex, race, color, or national origin in any of its programs including admission of students and employment.